

D'ÉTUDES PROSPECTIVE ET D'INFORMATIONS INTERNATIONALES No 2012 – 35 December

Exchange rate volatility, financial constraints and trade: empirical evidence from Chinese firms

> Jérôme Héricourt Sandra Poncet

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Non-technical summary
Abstract
Résumé non technique
Résumé court
1. Introduction
2. ER Volatility, financial constraints and exports: theoretical underpinnings 9
3. Data sources and empirical methodology
3.1. Exchange rate volatility
3.2. Trade data
3.3. Financial vulnerability
3.4. Empirical specification
4. Results
4.1. Benchmark
4.2. Role of financial development
5. Conclusion
List of working papers released by CEPII



EXCHANGE RATE VOLATILITY, FINANCIAL CONSTRAINTS AND TRADE: EMPIRICAL EVIDENCE FROM CHINESE FIRMS

Jérôme Héricourt Sandra Poncet

NON-TECHNICAL SUMMARY

The increasing volatility of exchange rates after the fall of Bretton Woods agreements has been a source of concerns for both policymakers and academics. An increasing number of countries, both emerging (e.g., China) and developed (e.g., euro area members) have chosen more or less fixed exchange rate systems as a way to protect themselves from the effects of an excessive volatility, especially on trade. Surprisingly, macroeconomic evidence of the effect of exchange rate volatility on trade has been quite mixed, either small or insignificant. However, both an aggregation bias and an excessive focus on richer countries with highly developed financial markets could explain this counterintuitive outcome, since much more substantial negative effects of the exchange rate volatility on trade are found for developing countries. There is still a strong lack of firm-level evidence on both the impact of exchange rate volatility on exporting behavior, and the way this relationship may be influenced by financial constraints, likely to be much stronger and more binding in developing countries.

In this paper, we investigate both the impact of real exchange rate volatility on the exporting behavior and the way financial constraints, together with financial development, shape this relationship at the firm level. Our empirical estimations rely on export data for more than 100,000 Chinese exporters over the period 2000-2006. China is a highly relevant case for several reasons. First, the exchange rate volatility is expected to rise substantially in the future, along with a greater flexibility of the yuan. Second, the export rate is particularly high related to the size of China, leading to substantial exposure to exchange rate fluctuations. Finally, China is interesting because it is characterized by low financial development but rather high regional heterogeneity on that ground.

More specifically, we assess whether firms reallocate their export away from partners characterized by higher exchange rate volatility, and more important, we investigate the presence of a non-linear effect of exchange rate volatility on performance depending on the level of financial constraints, in the Chinese context. The latter is apprehended through two complementary dimensions. First, we infer firm-level financial vulnerability from the financial dependence of their activities. This approach has been shown to be a robust methodology to detect credit constraints and assess their evolution. Second, we exploit Chinese cross-provincial heterogeneity to study how financial development may mitigate both credit constraints and exchange rate volatility. Doing so, we build on a recent macroeconomic literature emphasizing that financial development tends to reduce the impact of exchange rate volatility on economic performance. Our first contribution is to provide a microfounded investigation of this effect, and propose a potential channel for it (through exports). Second, our methodology allows circumventing

a number of endogeneity problems which may have flawed some of the related studies. Third, we use the relevant firm-level data to test if exchange rate volatility is especially harmful to firms that have high liquidity needs when local financial development is low.

We show that firms tend to export less and fewer products to destinations with higher exchange rate volatility. It also appears that the magnitude of this export-deterring effect depends on the extent of firms financial vulnerability. As expected, financial development does seem to dampen this negative impact, especially on the intensive margin of export. These results suggest that the development of credit markets would help firms to overcome the additional export sunk cost related to RER volatility. It would support the expansion of firms' exports particularly to those destinations characterized by RER-related uncertainty.

ABSTRACT

This paper studies how firm-level export performance is affected by RER volatility and investigates whether this effect depends on existing financial constraints. Our empirical analysis relies on export data for more than 100,000 Chinese exporters over the period 2000-2006. We confirm a trade-deterring effect of RER volatility. We find that firms tend to export less and fewer products to destinations with higher exchange rate volatility and that this effect is magnified for financially vulnerable firms. As expected, financial development does seem to dampen this negative impact, especially on the intensive margin of export.

JEL Classification: F1, R12, L25.

Keywords: Exchange rate volatility; financial development, exports



VOLATILITÉ DU TAUX DE CHANGE, CONTRAINTES FINANCIÈRES ET COMMERCE : UNE ÉTUDE EMPIRIQUE SUR DONNÉES DE FIRMES CHINOISES

Jérôme Héricourt Sandra Poncet

RÉSUME NON TECHNIQUE

Depuis la disparition du système de changes fixes de Bretton woods, la volatilité du taux de change et son impact sur les échanges internationaux ont été un sujet de préoccupation majeure pour les pouvoirs publics. De nombreux pays tentent de se prémunir des effets de la volatilité et peu laissent leur monnaie flotter librement. Pourtant, les études macroéconomiques des effets de la volatilité du taux de change sur le commerce ne sont pas parvenues à des résultats tranchés et concluent généralement à un effet modeste ou non significatif. Ces résultats pourraient toutefois souffrir d'un biais d'agrégation et d'une focalisation excessive sur les pays riches, dotés de marchés financiers très développés ; d'autres analyses rapportent en effet un impact de la volatilité du taux de change plus nettement négatif sur les pays émergents. Quant aux études microéconomiques de l'impact de la volatilité du change sur le comportement à l'exportation des entreprises, elles sont quasi-absentes. Dans cet article, nous étudions l'impact de la volatilité du taux de change réel sur le comportement à l'exportation et la façon dont les contraintes financières et le niveau de développement financier façonnent cette relation au niveau de l'entreprise. L'analyse empirique s'appuie sur des données d'exportation portant sur plus de 100 000 entreprises exportatrices chinoises sur la période 2000-2006. La Chine apparaît comme un excellent objet d'étude à plusieurs titres. Tout d'abord, la volatilité du taux de change devrait s'accroître significativement avec l'assouplissement de la politique de change vers un yuan "plus flexible". De plus, le pays affiche un taux d'exportation très élevé pour une économie de cette taille, l'exposant massivement aux fluctuations du taux de change. Enfin, la Chine est caractérisée par un développement financier globalement faible mais présentant une grande hétérogénéité régionale. Plus précisément, nous évaluons dans quelle mesure les entreprises détournent leurs exportations des partenaires caractérisés par une volatilité élevée du taux de change, et nous recherchons la présence d'un effet non linéaire de cette volatilité sur la performance à l'exportation, dû à l'intensité des contraintes financières. Celle-ci est appréhendée à travers deux dimensions complémentaires. Tout d'abord, la vulnérabilité financière de l'entreprise est déduite du niveau de dépendance financière du secteur d'activité auquel elle appartient ; devenue standard, cette approche apparaît comme une méthodologie robuste d'évaluation des contraintes financières et de leur évolution. Ensuite, nous utilisons l'hétérogénéité entre provinces afin d'étudier la façon dont le développement financier peut à la fois réduire l'impact des contraintes financières et celui de la volatilité du taux de change ; nous nous inscrivons ici dans la continuité d'une littérature macroéconomique récente, qui met en avant un impact réduit de la volatilité du taux de change sur la performance économique lorsque le développement financier est élevé. Notre première contribution consiste ainsi à réaliser une étude microfondée de cet effet, tout en proposant un canal de transmission (par le biais des exportations) susceptible

de l'expliquer. En outre, notre méthodologie permet d'échapper aux problèmes d'endogénéité qui ont pu concerner certaines études voisines. Enfin, l'utilisation de données d'entreprises permet de montrer que la volatilité du taux de change a un impact particulièrement négatif pour les entreprises manquant de liquidités lorsque le développement financier régional est faible. Nos résultats montrent que les entreprises exportent moins, à la fois en valeur et en nombre de produits, vers les destinations caractérisées par une forte volatilité du taux de change. L'ampleur de cet effet négatif sur les exportations dépend du niveau de vulnérabilité financière des entreprises. Comme anticipé, le développement financier atténue cet impact, particulièrement sur la marge intensive de commerce. Ces résultats suggèrent que le développement des marchés de crédit pourrait aider les entreprises à faire face aux coûts d'entrée supplémentaires induits par la volatilité du taux de change. Ce faisant, le développement des exportations des entreprises vers les destinations caractérisées par une forte incertitude sur le taux de change s'en trouverait favorisé.

RÉSUMÉ COURT

Cet article analyse l'impact de la volatilité du taux de change réel sur la performance à l'exportation des entreprises et évalue dans quelle mesure cet effet est sensible à l'existence de contraintes financières. L'analyse empirique s'appuie sur des données portant sur plus de 100 000 entreprises exportatrices chinoises sur la période 2000-2006. Nos résultats confirment un impact négatif de la volatilité du taux de change réel sur leurs exportations. Les entreprises exportent moins, en valeur comme en nombre de produits exportés, vers les destinations caractérisées par une volatilité du taux de change plus élevée. L'ampleur de cet effet est liée au niveau de vulnérabilité financière des entreprises. Logiquement, le développement financier atténue cet impact, particulièrement sur la marge intensive de commerce.

Classification JEL: F1, R12, L25.

Mots clés : Volatilité du taux de change, développement financier, exportations.

EXCHANGE RATE VOLATILITY, FINANCIAL CONSTRAINTS AND TRADE: EMPIRICAL EVIDENCE FROM CHINESE FIRMS

Sandra Poncet* Jérôme Héricourt[†]

1. INTRODUCTION

The increasing volatility of exchange rates after the fall of Bretton Woods agreements has been a source of concerns for both policymakers and academics. An increasing number of countries, both emerging (e.g., China) and developed (e.g., euro area members) have chosen more or less fixed exchange rate systems as a way to protect themselves from the effects of an excessive volatility, especially on trade. In a context where firms are risk averse, exchange rate risk increases trade costs and reduces the gains to international trade (Ethier, 1973). Initial macroeconomic evidence on the effect of exchange rate volatility on trade has been however quite mixed, concluding to an effect either significant but small or insignificant (see Greenaway and Kneller, 2007, or Byrne et al., 2008, for a survey). Even Rose (2000), who finds a very large effect of currency union on international trade, concludes to a small effect of exchange rate volatility. However, more recent works have emphasized that these results could be due both to an aggregation bias (Byrne et al., 2008; Broda and Romalis¹, 2010) and an excessive focus on richer countries with highly developed financial markets since much more substantial negative effects of the exchange rate volatility on trade are found for developing countries (Grier and Smallwood, 2007).

There is still a strong lack of firm-level evidence on both the impact of exchange rate volatility on exporting behavior, and on how this relationship may be influenced by financial constraints, which are likely to be much stronger and more binding in developing countries. A careful firm-level study of these relationships may bring us some more clear-cut evidence regarding the role of exchange rate volatility as a sunk cost of exporting, and how financial development may help to alleviate this additional cost. This paper aims to fill these gaps. We study both the impact of RER volatility on the exporting behavior and the way financial constraints, together with financial development, shape this relationship at the firm level. Our empirical estimations rely on export data for more than 100,000 Chinese exporters over the period 2000-2006.

^{*}Sandra Poncet Paris School of Economics, Université Paris I and CEPII, 113 rue de Grenelle, 75007 Paris. (sandra.poncet@univ-paris1.fr)

[†]EQUIPPE-Universités de Lille, Centre d'Economie de la Sorbonne - Université de Paris 1 Panthéon-Sorbonne and CEPII; (jerome.hericourt@univ-lille1.fr).

We thank Nicolas Berman for his comments and suggestions.

¹Broda and Romalis (2010) also focus on the issue on reverse causality between exchange rate volatility and trade. Once the problem is controlled for, they still find a negative impact of volatility on trade, though reduced.

China is an highly relevant case for several reasons. Firstly, the exchange rate volatility is expected to rise substantially in the future, following the change of exchange rate policy toward a "more flexible" yuan. Secondly, the country displays an especially high export rate given it size, leading to substantial exposure to exchange rate fluctuations. Finally, China is interesting because it is characterized by low financial development but rather high regional heterogeneity on that ground, which will be useful to identify a non-linear effect of exchange rate volatility depending on credit constraints.

We expect a negative impact of exchange rate volatility on trade because of the existence of sunk costs in exports, which can be seen as a form of investment in intangible capital. In practice, most investment expenditures are at least in part irreversible, i.e. made of sunk costs that cannot be recovered if market conditions turn out to be worse than expected. It is well-known since Pindyck (1988, 1991) that the possibility of delaying irreversible investments make them very sensitive to uncertainty over future payoffs. The combination of investment irreversibility and asymmetric adjustments costs² induce a negative relationship between price volatility and investment, especially in developing economies. On a panel of 29 emerging and developed countries, Pindyck and Solimano (1993) find a significantly negative relationship between volatility and investment that is magnified in the case of developing countries. In such a context, high volatility is consistently shown to reduce growth and investment, especially private investment (Ramey and Ramey, 1995; Aizenman and Marion, 1999; Schnabl, 2007). Bloom et al. (2007) find identical results within a firm-level framework with partial irreversibility, tested on 672 UK firms over the period 1972-1991: higher uncertainty reduces the responsiveness of investment to a firm-level demand shock. Aghion et al. (2009) go one step further and identify that local financial development plays a key role for the magnitude of the exchange rate volatility repercussions. Relying on a panel of 83 countries over the period 1960-2000, they show that the negative impact of the real exchange rate volatility on productivity growth decreases with the country's financial development. Within an identical framework, but focusing on foreign currency (dollar) liabilities, Benhima (2012) shows over a panel of 76 emerging and industrial countries between 1995 and 2004 that the higher the share of foreign currency in external debt, the more exchange rate volatility is detrimental to growth. This tends to support the idea that the effect of RER volatility depends critically on the existence of credit constraints.

The link between volatility and export performance has been mostly investigated using macro, and less frequently, disaggregated data at the sectoral level.³ Some papers do look at the impact of the exchange rate on exporting firms (Berman et al., 2012, on France; Li et al., 2012, and Park et al., 2010, on China), but they focus on the impact of the level of the exchange rate instead of the volatility, and do not account for the role of financial constraints. Firm-level studies of the impact of exchange-rate volatility on economic performance for developing countries are scarce (see e.g. Carranza et al., 2003, who find a negative impact of volatility on a sample of 163 Peruvian firms), and almost nonexistent regarding the role of credit constraints in

 $^{^{2}}$ In our case, this simply means that the negative impact of an appreciation on exports cannot be exactly offset by the positive impact of a subsequent depreciation, because some of the sunk costs of exports are irreversible.

³Some of them look at the impact of exchange rate variations on Chinese trade, including: Marquez and Schindler (2007), Ahmed (2009), Freund et al. (2011) and Cheung et al. (2012).

modelling the impact of RER volatility, especially on export performance. To our knowledge, Caglayan and Demir (2012) is the only firm-level study connecting firm productivity, exchange rate movements and the issue of access to external finance. Based on a dataset of 1000 private Turkish firms, their results support a negative impact of exchange rate volatility on productivity growth which is downplayed by better access to external finance. We depart from these previous works by using a much wider dataset of firms, by looking at whether firms reallocate their export away from partners characterized by higher exchange rate volatility, and more importantly, by investigating the presence of a non-linear effect of exchange rate volatility on performance depending on the level of financial constraints, in the Chinese context. The latter is apprehended through two complementary dimensions. First, we infer firm-level financial vulnerability from the financial dependence of their activities. This approach pioneered by Rajan and Zingales (1998) has been shown to be a robust methodology to detect credit constraints and assess their evolution (Kroszner et al., 2006, and Manova et al., 2011). Second, we exploit Chinese cross-provincial heterogeneity to study how financial development may mitigate both credit constraints and exchange rate volatility.

This paper contributes to the existing literature at various levels. First, we provide a microfounded investigation of Aghion et al. (2009)'s approach, and propose a potential channel for their results (through exports). Second, our methodology allows to circumvent a number of endogeneity problems which may have flawed some of the related studies. Indeed, the use of firm-level data mitigates the issue of reverse causality from trade to exchange rate volatility (cf. Broda and Romalis, 2010), and the well-known simultaneity bias between exporting behavior and financial proxies for credit constraints at the firm-level. It is very unlikely that a Chinese firm shock impacts exchange rate volatility or measures of financial dependence based on US firms data. Besides, using cross-regional data within a single country instead of cross-country data makes the risk of confusion between financial development and other macro characteristics less severe. Third, we use the relevant firm-level data to test Aghion et al. (2009)'s prediction that exchange rate volatility is specially harmful to firms that have high liquidity needs when local financial development is low.

Our results are consistent with the above-mentioned macro studies, especially Aghion et al. (2009) : firms tend to export less and fewer products to destinations with higher exchange rate volatility. This export-deterring effect is magnified for financially vulnerable firms. As expected, financial development does seem to dampen this negative impact, especially on the intensive margin of export.

In the next section, we survey different theoretical mechanisms underlying our approach, before discussing our general methodology and presenting our database in section 3. In section 4, we start by presenting our benchmark results, before studying how financial development may alter them. Section 5 provides some robustness checks, and section 6 concludes.

2. ER VOLATILITY, FINANCIAL CONSTRAINTS AND EXPORTS: THEORETICAL UN-DERPINNINGS

Several mechanisms can generate a negative impact of exchange rate volatility on trade, proportionally stronger for financially vulnerable firms - and consequently weaker with high levels of financial development. One can think of exchange rate risk, which creates uncertainty for the exporter's earnings. The existence of well-developed financial markets should allow agents to hedge exchange rate risk, thus dampening or eliminating its negative effects on trade. But this effect is not clearly established, either empirically (Dominguez and Tesar, 2001) or theoretically (Demers, 1991). In that sense, mitigation of exchange rate risk is unlikely to be the main sources of the growth-enhancing effect of financial development found in the literature (Levine, 2005). Keeping in mind that sunk costs of exports are similar to investments in intangible capital, like R&D (Berman and Héricourt, 2010) and that exchange rate movements give rise to sunk costs (Greenaway and Kneller, 2007), the negative impact of exchange rate volatility on exports can be rationalized through the asymmetry of adjustment costs leading to investment irreversibility. Fixed start-up costs for entering the export market include costs of gathering information on foreign markets, establishing a distribution system and more generally adapting products to foreign tastes and environments. When facing a real depreciation of its own currency, the current earnings of a firm rise. The firm may use this additional income to fund the sunk costs of entering new markets. But once these investments are made, it will be very difficult, and most of the time impossible, to back out and recover the cost of those investments even in the case of an abrupt subsequent currency appreciation. If firms are credit constrained, they will face additional difficulties to fund new investments, and will be even more reluctant to take the chance of engaging in exports to markets characterized by highly volatile exchange rate. We present below two models that imply such a negative impact of volatility and a magnifying impact of credit constraints.

In Aizenman and Marion (1999), the introduction of credit rationing⁴ leads to a nonlinearity into the intertemporal budget constraint. Suppose that the supply of credit facing a developing country is bounded by a credit ceiling S. Suppose also that the demand for investment fluctuates between a high-demand state and a low-demand state, while the credit ceiling remains unchanged. The credit ceiling hampers the expansion of investment in the high-demand state, without moderating the drop in investment in the low-demand state. Thus, this asymmetric pattern implies that higher volatility reduces the average rate of investment.⁵ Credit constraints appear therefore as a key feature in their model: the stronger the credit constraints (i.e., the lower the credit ceiling), the stronger the reduction in average investment due to volatile investment demand.

A second mechanism is proposed in Aghion et al. (2009). Their open monetary economy model with wage stickiness combines two features. First, the growth of productivity is a result of innovation (driven by intangible investment in R&D) by firms with sufficient cash flows to face short-run liquidity shocks. Second, macroeconomic volatility is driven by nominal exchange rate movements in presence of wage stickiness. Exchange rate fluctuations in turn are caused by both real and financial aggregate shocks. Suppose an exporter faces fixed wage costs in local currency. When the bilateral exchange rate of the local currency with that of the exporting market fluctuates, the exporter is not able to completely pass through the cost change to the

⁴Moral hazard and adverse selection problems are commonly invoked as the main explanations to credit rationing since the riskiness of individual borrowers cannot be identified *a priori* (Stiglitz and Weiss, 1981).

⁵This pattern is made clear in Figures 4(b) and 4(c) in Aizenman and Marion (1999).

exporting market, because of competitive pressures, for example. Then, exchange rate volatility leads to fluctuations in profits, which can lower investment in an environment where external finance is more costly than internal one (i.e., in case of credit constraints). Then, following an exchange rate appreciation, firms' current earnings decline. This reduces their ability to borrow in order to survive idiosyncratic liquidity shocks and thereby invest in the longer term. Depreciations have the opposite effect. However, the existence of a credit constraint implies that in general the positive effects of a depreciation will not fully compensate the negative effect of an appreciation. By reducing the cost of external finance, financial development relaxes credit constraints and consequently should decrease the impact of volatility on the sunk cost activity, in our case exports.

We can summarize the testable predictions from these models for export performance (both the export value and the number of products exported):

Testable Prediction 1. *Export performance decreases with exchange rate volatility. Naming* α *the parameter of interest, we expect therefore the link between volatility on the one hand and the exported value and the number of products on the other hand, to be negative:* $\alpha < 0$ *.*

Testable Prediction 2. The negative impact of exchange rate volatility on export performance is magnified for financially vulnerable firms. The sign of the interaction - hereafter named β - between the volatility of the real exchange rate and the external finance dependence is expected to be negative: $\beta < 0$.

Testable Prediction 3. By relaxing credit constraints, financial development decreases the impact of exchange rate volatility on export performance, proportionally more for financially vulnerable firms. The expected signs on both interactions, between volatility and financial development on the one hand (parameter γ), and between volatility, financial development and financial vulnerability on the other hand (parameter δ), are positive: δ , $\gamma > 0$.

Note also that the relative size and significance of α in comparison with the other parameters will give us interesting insights about the respective roles of the two potential explanations previously invoked to justify the lack of impact of exchange rate volatility on exports in the macro literature, namely the aggregation bias and the heterogeneity in terms of financial development. More precisely, a smaller (or even non-significant) α compared to β , γ and δ will suggest that the impact of exchange rate volatility on exports is mainly due to firms' credit constraints and low financial development, rather than a direct impact on export performance.

3. DATA SOURCES AND EMPIRICAL METHODOLOGY

3.1. Exchange rate volatility

Exchange rate volatility is computed as the yearly standard deviation of monthly log differences in the real exchange rate. We compute real exchange rate as the ratio of nominal exchange rate of the yuan with respect to the partner's currency divided by the partner's price level. Monthly data on nominal exchange rates and prices are taken for the IFS. As a robustness check, we consider two alternative measures of volatility, the two-year standard deviation of monthly log differences in the real exchange rate and the yearly standard deviation of monthly log differences from the HP detrended real exchange rate (Hodrick and Prescott, 1997).

3.2. Trade data

The main data source is a database collected by the Chinese Customs. It contains Chinese firmlevel yearly export flows by year, HS6 product and destination country, over the 2000-2006 period. We cover 113,368 exporting firms and 158 destinations.

3.3. Financial vulnerability

We compute the firm-level financial vulnerability as the weighted average of the financial vulnerability of its activities, with the weights being the sector's share in the firm exports in 2000.⁶

$$FinVuln^{F} = \frac{Exports_{s}^{F}}{\sum_{s} Exports_{s}^{F}} \times FinVuln_{s}$$
(1)

We use three different measures of a sector's financial vulnerability *FinVulns*, in line with other studies on the same topic. These variables are meant to capture technological characteristics of each sector which are exogenous to firms' financial environment, and determine the degree of reliance of each sector's firms on external finance. While firms in all industries may face liquidity constraints, there are systematic differences across sectors in the relative importance of up-front costs and the lag between the time production expenses are incurred and revenues are realized. We capture these differences with a measure of sectors' external finance dependence (referred hereafter as "financial dependence"), constructed as the share of capital expenditures not financed out of cash flows from operations. For robustness, we also use an indicator of firms' assets intangibility. This measure is the ratio of intangible assets to fixed assets. It thus captures another dimension of a firm's dependence on access to external financing: the difficulty to use assets as collateral in obtaining financing. As a third indicator, we follow Manova et al. (2011) who use the share of R&D spending in total sales (R&D), based on the fact that as a long-term investment, research and development often implies greater reliance on external finance.

As is standard practice in the literature, these indicators are computed using data on all publicly traded U.S.-based companies from Compustat's annual industrial files; the value of the indicator in each sector is obtained as the median value among all firms in each sector. Indicators of sectors' financial vulnerability are available for 27 3-digit ISIC sectors.⁷ We borrow the values computed from Kroszner et al. (2006). As explained in Manova et al. (2011), the use of US data is not only motivated by the lack of data for most other countries, including China, but it

 $^{^{6}}$ In unreported results available upon request we verify that our results hold when measuring the financial vulnerability of firms as the financial vulnerability of its main (ISIC rev 2) sector of activity, identified as the one with the greatest export share in 2000.

⁷We use a correspondence table between the international trade nomenclatures and the ISIC Rev. 2 categories, developed at the CEPII to match the Chinese HS 6-digit product codes with the ISIC 3-digit sector categories.

has several advantages. Rajan and Zingales (1998) have pointed out that the United States have one of the most advanced and sophisticated financial systems, so that the values for US firms reflect the technology-specific component of external finance needs, or what can be called the finance content of an industry. It is likely that measuring these indices in the Chinese context would lead to different values, reflecting the fact that firms organize production differently in a credit-constrained environment. Thus, such measures would be endogenous to financial development in China, whereas measures based on US firms' data can be seen as exogenous in this respect.

Finally, Descriptive statistics of key variables are given in Tables 1 and Tables 2 below.

		•		
Variable	Mean	Std. Dev.	Min	Max
Nb of exported products	4.66	13.95	1	13299
Firm Export value (million US \$)	0.75	11.9	0.1	7,440
RER volatility	0.02	0.02	.01	0.44
GDP (million US \$)	1.54	2.98	0.1	13.7
Price index	234.4	309.8	0.003	3549
Country-sector imports (million US \$)	14.0	28.8	0.01	271
External dependence	.37	.26	-0.45	1.14
Intangibility	0.08	0.05	0	0.43
R&D	0.02	0.02	0	0.09

 Table 1 – Summary statistics: key variables

Table 2 – Descriptive statistics for financial vulnerability indicators

			•
Distribution	External dependence	Intangibility	R&D
5%	0.01	0.01	0.004
10%	0.061	0.019	0.009
50%	0.326	0.074	0.019
90%	0.770	0.149	0.065
95%	0.838	0.160	0.070

3.4. Empirical specification

We estimate the following specification:

ExportPerf^{*F*}_{*ijt*} =
$$\alpha$$
 RERVolatility_{*jt*} + β RERVolatility_{*jt*} × FinVuln^{*F*} + $\phi Z_{jt} + \lambda_j^F + \theta_t + \varepsilon_{ijt}^F$ (2)

where ExportPerf_{ijt}^F is a measure of export performance of firm F for export destination j in year t for province i. We use two alternative measures of export performance capturing the intensive and extensive margin of exports respectively, the log of the total free-on-board export sales and the log of the number of exported products in year t. Our regressions include firm-country fixed effects λ_j^F and year dummies θ_t . Firm-fixed effects capture the impact of local endowments and of sector-specific characteristics (including the financial vulnerability). Our conditioning set Z is made of destination-year specific variables. In standard models of international trade, exports depend on the destination country's market size and price index. We use the country j's GDP⁸ and effective real exchange rate.⁹ We also account for the partner j's demand for goods of the main sector of the firms (identified as the one with the highest export share in 2000, the initial year of our dataset). We use the log of total import value for the country-sector in the year taken from BACI.¹⁰ Moulton (1990) shows that regressions with more aggregate indicators on the-right hand side could induce a downward bias in the estimation of standard-errors. All regressions are thus clustered at the province level¹¹ using Froot (1989) correction.

4. **RESULTS**

4.1. Benchmark

Table 3 present the estimations of the impact of the exchange rate volatility on firm-level export performance. While columns (1) to (6) look at the impact of RER volatility on export value, columns (7) to (12) focus on the number of exported products. Columns (1) and (7) report the estimates of specifications based only on the two proxies for destination countries' market size and price index (which are significant and display the positive expected signs), and columns (2) and (8) investigate the unconditional relationship between RER volatility and export performance. Columns (3) and (9) include an alternative measure of market size, namely the country-sector imports, which appears positive and significant. The following columns add a variable interacting RER volatility with firm-level financial dependence. Columns (2) and (8) show that exchange rate volatility appears negatively associated with export performance (i.e., the α parameter of equation 2 is significant and negative). Checking the robustness of this negative relationship with variables measured using two-year windows, Table 4 confirms this result on both measures of export performance (see columns (1) and (5)). Table 5 follows the same logic but computes volatility using yearly standard deviation of monthly log differences from the HP detrended real exchange rate; column (1) and (5) confirm a negative impact of RER volatility, but significant only for the value exported. Overall, the unconditional impact of RER volatility on export performance is negative and significant in almost all cases.

⁸GDP data come from the World Development Indicators.

⁹The effective exchange rate is computed from CEPII and IFS data as an average of the real exchange rates of destination country j toward all its trade partners weighted by the share of each trade partner in the country j's total imports.

¹⁰This dataset, which is constructed using COMTRADE original data, provides bilateral trade flows at the product level (Gaulier and Zignago, 2010). BACI is downloadable from http://www.cepii.fr/anglaisgraph/bdd/baci.htm. Trade flows are aggregated up to the 27 3-digit ISIC sectors for which our indicators of sectors' financial vulnerability are available.

¹¹Since the province level is the most aggregated one (ie, with the smallest number of clusters) in our case, it gives the most possible conservative standard errors. Therefore, it is the safest choice we could make to put our results on solid grounds.

Dependent variable			Log Exp	Log Export value				Log	Nb of exp	Log Nb of exported products	ucts	
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(9)	(2)	(8)	(6)	(10)	(11)	(12)
Financial indicator				Ext dep	Intang.	R&D				Ext dep	Intang.	R&D
RER volatility (α)		-0.439 ^a	-0.305^{a}	0.402	0.123	0.153		-0.132^{b}	-0.106^{c}	0.098	0.029	-0.013
		(0.119)	(0.106)	(0.246)	(0.183)	(0.172)		(0.065)	(0.061)	(0.108)	(0.086)	(0.095)
Ln country GDP	0.321^{a}	0.312^{a}	0.061	0.061	0.060	0.061	0.136^{a}	0.133^{a}	0.086^{a}	0.086^{a}	0.086^{a}	0.086^{a}
	(0.068)	(0.066)	(0.068)	(0.068)	(0.068)	(0.068)	(0.028)	(0.027)	(0.021)	(0.021)	(0.021)	(0.021)
Ln country price index	0.027^{c}	0.027^{c}	0.050^{a}	0.050^{a}	0.050^{a}	0.050^{a}	0.022^{a}	0.022^{a}	0.026^{a}	0.026^{a}	0.026^{a}	0.026^{a}
	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.004)
Ln country-sector imports			0.357^{a}	0.356^{a}	0.357^{a}	0.356^{a}			0.067^{a}	0.067^{a}	0.067^{a}	0.067^{a}
			(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.014)			(0.012)	(0.012)	(0.012)	(0.012)
RER Volatility \times				-1.900^{a}	-5.686^{a}	-18.574^{a}				-0.551^{a}	-1.795^{a}	-3.778^{b}
Fin. Vulnerability(β)				(0.478)	(1.466)	(4.379)				(0.162)	(0.611)	(1.754)
Fixed Effects					μ.	Firm-country fixed effect	fixed effe	ct				
R-squared	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.01
Observations						3,731,351	,351					
Nb of firm-country pairs						1,128	,128,873					
Notes: Heteroskedasticity-robust standard errors are reported in parentheses. Standard errors are clustered at province level; a,	obust stand	ard errors	are reporte	d in parent	heses. Star	ndard errors	are cluste	red at prov	ince level;	10	and ^c respec-	

tively denote significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% levels.

Anyway, subsequent results suggest that the magnitude of this effect depends on the extent of financial constraints. Indeed, columns (4) to (6) and (10) to (12) of Table 3 show that the interaction with the financial vulnerability enters with a negative and significant coefficient, whatever the indicator of financial dependence used: external dependence in columns (4) and (10), asset intangibility in columns (5) and (11) and R&D intensity in columns (6) and (12). Across our three indicators, we observe consistently that the negative impact of RER volatility on exports grows with financial vulnerability. These results give us a first insight that the negative impact of exchange rate volatility on export performance going through financial vulnerability may actually dominate the direct effect.

These results are robust to various robustness checks. First, Tables 4 and 5 also confirm an export deterring effect of RER volatility that rises with financial vulnerability when the aforementioned alternatives measures of RER volatility are used, yet with a lesser significance for the number of exported product in the case of the HP-filtered RER volatility. Second, Table 10 in the Appendix report the estimates of equation 2 including sector-year fixed effects. This check allows to verify that although a large component of the variance in exchange rate volatility may be year-specific, our results do not solely reflect the sector-specific trends.¹² Estimated parameters on the interaction between exchange rate volatility and financial vulnerability are a bit lower in absolute value than in our preferred specification, but otherwise, results are qualitatively identical. Third, Table 11 in the Appendix replicates Table 3 when excluding intermediary firms as we worry that our measure of financial constraints which is computed from information based on the production technology may be less relevant for those firms which do not produce the goods they sell. We follow Ahn et al.'s (2011) approach to identify them based on Chinese characters that have the English-equivalent meaning of "importer", "exporter", and/or "trading" in the firm's name.¹³ Once again, the negative impact of exchange rate volatility appears magnified for financially vulnerable firms.

To illustrate these results we can compare the reduction in the export performance due to RER volatility for firms at the 10^{th} and 90^{th} percentiles of the distribution of financial vulnerability. Table 2 above reports summary statistics on the distribution of the three indicators of financial vulnerability. Using coefficients from Column (4) in Table 3 for intensive margin, this means that, all things being equal, the negative effect of RER volatility on export value is -1.46 [=-1.90 \times 0.770] at the 90th percentile of financial dependence compared to -0.12 [=-1.90 \times 0.061] at the 10^{th} percentile. Our results hence suggest that an additional 0.02 in yearly RER volatility (which corresponds to a standard deviation increase) would reduce the export value by 3 percent and 0.24 percent in the two respective cases.

When turning to the indicator of firms' extensive margin, the number of products that firms export bilaterally in columns (7) to (12), we also find a negative effect of the RER volatility that is growing in the firm-activities' financial vulnerability. Based on results in column (10), we compute that the negative effect of RER volatility on the number of exported products is

¹²In unreported results available upon request, we verified that our results hold when adding interactions between year dummies and our proxy of financial vulnerability.

¹³In pinyin (Romanized Chinese), these phrases are: "jin4chu1kou3", "jing1mao4', "mao4yi4", "ke1mao4" and "wai4jing1".

Dependent variable		Log Exp	ort value		Lo	g Nb of exp	ported proc	lucts
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)	(8)
Financial indicator		Ext dep	Intang.	R&D int		Ext dep	Intang.	R&D int
RER volatility (α)	-1.067 ^a	0.426	-0.672^{b}	0.231	-0.498 ^a	0.025	-0.274	-0.209
	(0.198)	(0.438)	(0.296)	(0.403)	(0.130)	(0.219)	(0.175)	(0.191)
Ln country GDP	0.042	0.040	0.043	0.040	0.091 ^{<i>a</i>}	0.090 ^a	0.091 ^{<i>a</i>}	0.090^{a}
	(0.060)	(0.061)	(0.060)	(0.060)	(0.021)	(0.021)	(0.021)	(0.021)
Ln country price index	0.047 ^a	0.047^{a}	0.047^{a}	0.048^{a}	0.021 ^a	0.021^{a}	0.021 ^a	0.021 ^a
	(0.011)	(0.011)	(0.011)	(0.011)	(0.003)	(0.003)	(0.003)	(0.003)
Ln country-sector imports	0.322^{a}	0.323 ^a	0.322^{a}	0.322^{a}	0.054 ^a	0.055^{a}	0.055^{a}	0.055 ^a
	(0.021)	(0.021)	(0.021)	(0.020)	(0.009)	(0.009)	(0.009)	(0.009)
RER Volatility \times		-4.007^{a}	-5.261^{b}	-52.263 ^a		-1.403 ^a	-2.985 ^a	-11.636 ^a
Fin. Vulnerability(β)		(0.817)	(2.438)	(11.001)		(0.299)	(1.061)	(3.013)
Fixed Effects			Ι	Firm-country	y fixed effe	ect		
R-squared	0.05	0.05	0.05	0.05	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02
Observations				1,813	3,099			
Number of firm-country pairs				774	,367			

Table 4 - Firm-country export performance and exchange rate volatility, two-year sub-periods

Notes: All variables are computed on two-year windows (2001-02, 2003-04, 2005-06). Volatility is computed as two-year standard deviation of monthly log differences in the real exchange rate. Heteroskedasticity-robust standard errors are reported in parentheses. Standard errors are clustered at province level; ^{*a*}, ^{*b*} and ^{*c*} respectively denote significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% levels.

Dependent variable		Log Exp	ort value		Lo	g Nb of exp	ported proc	lucts
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)	(8)
Financial indicator		Ext dep	Intang.	R&D int		Ext dep	Intang.	R&D int
RER volatility (α)	-0.210 ^a	-0.001	-0.082	0.010	-0.010	0.012	0.110 ^a	-0.008
	(0.074)	(0.142)	(0.109)	(0.117)	(0.025)	(0.030)	(0.038)	(0.026)
Ln country GDP	0.131 ^b	0.063	0.063	0.063	0.124 ^a	0.088^{a}	0.088^{a}	0.088^{a}
	(0.056)	(0.070)	(0.070)	(0.070)	(0.021)	(0.021)	(0.021)	(0.021)
Ln country price index		0.049 ^a	0.049 ^a	0.049 ^a		0.026 ^a	0.026 ^a	0.026^{a}
		(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.014)		(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.004)
Ln country-sector imports	0.348 ^a	0.357 ^a	0.357 ^a	0.356 ^a	0.063 ^a	0.068 ^a	0.068 ^a	0.068^{a}
	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.012)	(0.012)	(0.012)	(0.012)
RER Volatility \times		-0.553^{b}	-1.517^{c}	-9.162 ^a		-0.053	-1.462^{b}	0.041
Fin. Vulnerability(β)		(0.203)	(0.836)	(2.196)		(0.079)	(0.565)	(0.956)
Fixed Effects			F	Firm-country	y fixed effe	ect		
R-squared	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.01
Observations				3,730),205			
Number of firm-country pairs				1,128	8,105			

Table 5 – Firm-countr	v export	performance a	and ER	volatility	(HP filtered)
Tuble e Thim countr	,	per ror manee a		, one entry	(III IIIVOIVA)

Notes: Volatility is computed as yearly standard deviation of monthly log differences from the HP detrended real exchange rate. Heteroskedasticity-robust standard errors are reported in parentheses. Standard errors are clustered at province level; ^{*a*}, ^{*b*} and ^{*c*} respectively denote significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% levels.

-0.42 at the 90th percentile of financial vulnerability compared to -0.03 at the 10^{th} percentile. An additional 0.02 in yearly RER volatility would hence cut the number of exported products by 0.85 percent and 0.07 percent in the two respective cases. Tough non-negligible, the effects appear therefore quantitatively less important for the extensive margin than for the intensive one.

In Tables 6 and 7 we check the robustness of our results to the inclusion of additional controls. Financial vulnerability is measured using external dependence. We rely on our benchmark specification from columns (4) and (10) in Table 3. In column (1), we add the level of RER to check that our measured impact of RER volatility is not simply capturing the level impact of RER. The log of RER enters positively but fails to be significant. In column (2) we add the interactive term between the level of RER and financial dependence. The interactive term attracts a positive and significant coefficient, which is expected. The reasoning is symmetrical to the one exposed concerning RER volatility: financially constrained firms disproportionately take advantage of a depreciating exchange rate.

Tuble 0 Kobustness cheer		0				
Dependent variable			Log Ex	port value		
Financial indicator			External	dependenc	e	
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
RER volatility (α)	0.399	0.223		-0.238^{b}	0.520^{c}	0.504 ^c
	(0.243)	(0.217)		(0.125)	(0.282)	(0.278)
Ln country GDP	0.054	0.057	0.066	0.064	0.063	0.063
	(0.075)	(0.075)	(0.078)	(0.077)	(0.077)	(0.077)
Ln country price index	0.048 ^a	0.048 ^a	0.037^{b}	0.037^{b}	0.037^{b}	0.037 ^b
	(0.013)	(0.013)	(0.017)	(0.017)	(0.017)	(0.017)
Ln country-sector imports	0.356 ^a	0.355 ^a	0.409 ^a	0.407 ^a	0.406 ^a	0.406 ^a
	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.017)	(0.017)	(0.017)	(0.017)
RER Volatility \times Fin. vulnerability (β)	-1.901 ^a	-1.427 ^a			-2.025^{a}	-1.981 ^a
	(0.479)	(0.400)			(0.537)	(0.523)
Ln RER \times Fin. vulnerability		0.465 ^a				
		(0.141)				
Ln RER	0.014	-0.158 ^a				
	(0.020)	(0.046)				
GDP volatility			-1.740 ^a	-1.721 ^a	-1.721^{a}	-1.338 ^a
			(0.234)	(0.234)	(0.234)	(0.316)
GDP Volatility \times Fin. vulnerability						-1.057 ^c
						(0.565)
Fixed Effects]	Firm-count	ry fixed ef	fect	
R-squared	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.03
Observations		3,731,351			3,158,760)
Number of firm-country pairs		1,128,873			952,132	

Table 6 – Robustness checks: Including RER in level and income volatility

Notes: Heteroskedasticity-robust standard errors are reported in parentheses. Standard errors are clustered at province level; ^{*a*}, ^{*b*} and ^{*c*} respectively denote significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% levels.

In the remaining columns, we verify that RER volatility does not act as a mere proxy of economic fluctuations. We look at the repercussions of the volatility of the partner's GDP. It is computed as the standard deviation of year-to-year changes in quarterly GDP taken from the

Table / – Kobustness check	s. meiuu	ing KEK	III ICVCI a	nu meon	ic volatilit	y
Dependent variable		Lo	g Nb of ex	ported pro	ducts	
Financial indicator			External	dependenc	e	
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
RER volatility (α)	0.090	0.057		-0.104	0.105	0.106
	(0.109)	(0.108)		(0.061)	(0.117)	(0.115)
Ln country GDP	0.069 ^a	0.070^{a}	0.105 ^a	0.104 ^a	0.104 ^a	0.104 ^a
	(0.022)	(0.022)	(0.022)	(0.021)	(0.021)	(0.021)
Ln country price index	0.022^{a}	0.022^{a}	0.021^{a}	0.021^{a}	0.022^{a}	0.022^{a}
	(0.005)	(0.005)	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.004)
Ln country-sector imports	0.067 ^a	0.067 ^a	0.067 ^a	0.067 ^a	0.066 ^a	0.066 ^a
	(0.012)	(0.012)	(0.016)	(0.015)	(0.015)	(0.015)
RER Volatility × Fin. vulnerability (β)	-0.553^{a}	-0.465 ^a			-0.559 ^a	-0.560^{a}
	(0.161)	(0.153)			(0.181)	(0.177)
Ln RER \times Fin. vulnerability		0.087^{b}				
		(0.042)				
Ln RER	0.031 ^c	-0.001				
	(0.018)	(0.025)				
GDP volatility			-0.344 ^a	-0.336 ^a	-0.336 ^a	-0.343 ^a
			(0.059)	(0.056)	(0.056)	(0.096)
GDP Volatility \times Fin. vulnerability						0.020
						(0.155)
Fixed Effects		l	Firm-count	ry fixed ef	fect	
R-squared	0.01	0.01	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02
Observations		3,731,351			3,158,760)
Number of firm-country pairs		1,128,873			952,132	

Table 7 – Robustness checks: Including RER in level and income volatility

Notes: Heteroskedasticity-robust standard errors are reported in parentheses. Standard errors are clustered at province level; ^{*a*}, ^{*b*} and ^{*c*} respectively denote significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% levels.

Dependent variable	L	og Export val	ue	Log	Nb of exporte	ed products
Financial indicator			Externa	al dependence	e	
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
	Country	Product	No HK	Country	Product	No HK
	Nb>1	Nb>1	or Macao	Nb>1	Nb>1	or Macao
RER volatility (α)	0.384	0.359	0.435 ^c	0.102	0.136	0.116
	(0.244)	(0.270)	(0.228)	(0.108)	(0.152)	(0.103)
Ln country GDP	0.051	0.101 ^c	0.031	0.082^{a}	0.099^{a}	0.069^{a}
	(0.064)	(0.058)	(0.079)	(0.020)	(0.024)	(0.022)
Ln country price index	0.048^{a}	0.035^{b}	0.032^{b}	0.026^{a}	0.037 ^a	0.015 ^a
	(0.015)	(0.014)	(0.013)	(0.004)	(0.006)	(0.005)
Ln country-sector imports	0.355 ^a	0.333 ^a	0.342^{a}	0.067^{a}	0.073^{a}	0.060^{a}
	(0.013)	(0.013)	(0.015)	(0.012)	(0.014)	(0.010)
RER Volatility \times	-1.866 ^a	-1.722^{a}	-1.921^{a}	-0.558 ^a	-0.660^{b}	-0.571 ^a
Fin. Vulnerability(β)	(0.467)	(0.602)	(0.466)	(0.163)	(0.270)	(0.157)
Fixed Effects			Firm-cou	ntry fixed eff	ect	
R-squared	0.03	0.04	0.03	0.01	0.02	0.02
Observations	3,659,052	2,019,033	3,472,215	3,659,052	2,019,033	3,472,215
Number of firm-country pairs	1,106,403	781,138	1,059,036	1,106,403	781,138	1,059,036

 Table 8 – Robustness checks: export performance and exchange rate volatility across various subsamples

Notes: Heteroskedasticity-robust standard errors are reported in parentheses. Standard errors are clustered at province level; ^{*a*}, ^{*b*} and ^{*c*} respectively denote significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% levels.

IFS. As argued by Baum et al. (2004) and Grier and Smallwood (2007), foreign income uncertainty may equally matter for trade. Consistently with their story, the GDP volatility enters with a negative sign: income volatility has a significant deterrent effect on both the value and the number of products exported. In columns (4) and (5) of both Tables 6 and 7, we see that this inclusion does not affect our benchmark result of a negative impact of RER volatility on both margins of exports that grows with financial vulnerability. In column (6) of both tables, we further include the interactive term between GDP volatility and financial dependence. It is insignificant at the 5% level in both cases (the negative impact of income volatility does not vary with firm's level of credit constraints), while our main message on the impact of RER volatility is not altered: the interaction between RER volatility and financial dependence remains negative and significant for both margins of trade.

Table 8 verifies that our results are robust to changes in the sample. Here again, financial vulnerability is measured using external dependence. Columns (1) to (3) use export value as the proxy for firm-level export performance while columns (4) to (6) replicate the specifications using the number of exported products. Column (1) and (4) restrict the sample to firms exporting to more than one country while column (2) and (5) concentrate on multi-product firms. The point estimates are virtually unaffected. In columns (3) and (6) we exclude observations for Macao and Hong Kong since we are concerned that RER volatility in the case of those two "Greater China" territories may have different implications than for other international partners. Once again, the negative coefficient on the interactive term between RER volatility and financial vulnerability remains. In unreported results available upon request we verify that our results hold for exporters irrespective of their ownership structure (whether domestic or foreign). Also, when differentiating exports depending on their trade regime (ordinary or processing) type, we do not find evidence of systematic differences across firms. Another unreported robustness check consists in investigating whether our results pertain to a limited category of firms. We however find that our main findings apply to both low and high productivity firms when the productivity cut-off is computed based on the mean or median number of products, number of countries or number of product-country pairs that a firm exports.¹⁴

4.2. Role of financial development

We now ask if recent developments in China's financial system have helped to reduce the export losses from real exchange rate uncertainty. As previously mentioned, Aghion et al. (2009) suggest that the effect of RER volatility depends critically on the level of local financial development. We modify our empirical specification to allow β in Equation 2 to vary depending on the development of the local financial sector. Our main parameter of interest is that on the triple interaction between RER volatility, financial vulnerability and financial development (also denominated δ in the following table). We thus adapt the methodology first used in Rajan and Zingales (1998), which consists in filtering the impact of financial liberalization by the financial vulnerability, in order to isolate its direct finance-related causal effect. We measure local financial development as the share of total credit over GDP in the province.¹⁵

We first split the provinces into two groups depending on whether their financial development is below or above the national median or the national mean in 2000 (the initial year of our sample). Corresponding results are reported in columns (1) and (2) of Table 9 when looking at the intensive margin or exports and columns (6) and (7) for the extensive margin. The positive coefficient attracted by the interactive terms between RER volatility and financial vulnerability in the case of high-financial developed provinces indicate that the negative effect of RER volatility on firms' export performance is less present when credit is abundant. In the following columns we use the time-varying proxy of financial development and interact it directly with RER volatility and financial dependence; the interaction between local financial development and financial dependence is also included. We also add the level of financial development and its interaction with RER volatility (the γ parameter) in columns (4), (5), (9) and (10). In columns (5) and (10) we include province-year fixed effects to account for time-varying characteristics of the local economy (including financial development that drops as a consequence). In this way, any variable correlated with financial development, which could impact firms export performance, will be captured by these fixed effects, but should not affect our coefficients of interest β , unless its effect runs through a financial channel.

Our results confirm our previously measured negative interaction between RER volatility and financial vulnerability but suggest that the losses are mitigated with high local financial development, at least for the total value exported.

¹⁴More details of these checks available upon request to the authors.

¹⁵In robustness checks we verify that our results were similar when using the ratio of deposits over GDP which is the only other finance-related indicator that is available over the period 2000-2006 for all Chinese provinces.

Financial indicator					External d	External dependence				
Dependent variable		Log	Log Export value	ılue			Log Nb c	Log Nb of exported products	products	
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(9)	(2)	(8)	(6)	(10)
RER volatility (α)	0.450^{c}	0.450^{c}	0.312	0.292	0.299	0.121	0.121	0.075	0.071	0.046
	(0.224)	(0.224)	(0.248)	(0.238)	(0.228)	(0.097)	(0.098)	(0.100)	(0.103)	(0.093)
Ln country GDP	0.059	0.059	0.057	0.059	0.049	0.085^{a}	0.085^{a}	0.083^{a}	0.084^{a}	0.077^{a}
	(0.069)	(0.069)	(0.068)	(0.068)	(0.069)	(0.021)	(0.021)	(0.020)	(0.020)	(0.020)
Ln country price index	0.050^{a}	0.050^{a}	0.050^{a}	0.049^{a}	0.050^{a}	0.026^{a}	0.026^{a}	0.026^{a}	0.026^{a}	0.027^{a}
	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.015)	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.004)
Ln country-sector imports	0.357^{a}	0.357^{a}	0.356^{a}	0.354^{a}	0.358^{a}	0.067^{a}	0.067^{a}	0.067^{a}	0.067^{a}	0.071^{a}
	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.013)	(0.012)	(0.012)	(0.012)	(0.012)	(0.011)
RER Volatility \times Fin. vulnerability (β)	-2.813^{a}	-2.840^{a}	-1.718^{a}	-1.622 ^a	-1.614 ^a	-0.977^{a}	-0.991 ^a	-0.503^{a}	-0.486^{a}	-0.401^{a}
	(0.314)	(0.329)	(0.611)	(0.475)	(0.462)	(0.219)	(0.218)	(0.164)	(0.153)	(0.122)
RER Volatility \times Financial vulnerability \times	2.034^{b}					0.948				
High Fin. Devt (above median)	(0.802)					(0.845)				
RER Volatility \times Financial vulnerability \times		2.087^{b}					0.978			
High Fin. Devt (above mean)		(0.778)					(0.829)			
RER Volatility \times Financial vulnerability \times			7.069^{a}	3.034^{b}	2.878^{b}			1.008	0.291	0.192
Fin. Devt (δ)			(1.981)	(1.234)	(1.160)			(0.651)	(0.520)	(0.421)
Financial Development			0.087	-0.016				0.090^{c}	0.072	
			(0.061)	(0.056)				(0.045)	(0.050)	
RER Volatility \times Fin. Devt (γ)				0.263^{c}	0.260^{c}				0.047	0.031
				(0.146)	(0.138)				(0.031)	(0.019)
Financial vulnerability $ imes$ Fin. Devt			-2.170^{a}	-0.666	-0.770			-0.390	-0.123	-0.101
			(0.658)	(0.457)	(0.572)			(0.269)	(0.256)	(0.234)
Province-year Fixed Effects	ou	ou	ou	ou	yes	ou	ou	ou	ou	yes
Fixed Effects				Ë	Firm-country fixed effect	y fixed effe	sct			
R-squared	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.02
Observations					3,731,351	1,351				
Number of firm-country pairs					1,128	,128,873				

CEPII, WP No 2012 – 35

22

In columns (3) to (5), we find that the triple interaction between exchange rate volatility, financial dependence and financial development is positive and significant: the more financially developed the province is, the less adversely local firms' export value is affected by exchange rate volatility. This is in line with Aghion et al. (2009) observation that financial development reduces the magnitude of performance deterioration induced by RER volatility. The evidence is much weaker (δ parameter remains positive, but with low significance) when export performance is measured by the number of exported products (columns (8) to (10)). This could indicate that the benefits from financial development apply especially for the intensive margin and less so for the extensive margin. As an additional check we verified in Table 12 in the Appendix that our main results hold when measuring the intensive margin based on the average export value for the firm-country pair computed as the ratio of total export value over the number of exported products (expressed in natural logarithms). All our key results remain: the negative impact of RER volatility on the intensive margin increases with firm's credit constraints, whatever definition of financial vulnerability is used (columns (3) to (5)). This result still holds when taking into account income uncertainty (column (6)). Finally, the relaxing effect of financial development also persists (columns (7) to (11)).

Finally, we verified that the differentiated impact of RER volatility depending on financial development does not simply reflect a correlation between financial development and trade costs. We worry that provinces with a more developed financial system also benefit from easier and cheaper international access: in that case, our results would be rather identifying a story about uncertainty related to distance. In Table 13, we replicate our benchmark result looking at the double interaction between RER volatility and financial dependence (column (4) of Table 3) and the triple interaction depending on financial development (column (5) of Table 9) when adding interactive terms with three proxies of geographical trade advantages that are coastal location, western location and distance to partner country¹⁶, respectively. Our findings of a trade-deterring effect of RER volatility that is proportional to financial constraints and that is relaxed by financial development appear fully robust to these controls for geography.

5. CONCLUSION

This paper relies on a firm-level database covering exporters from China to study how export performance is affected by RER volatility. Our results confirm a trade-deterring effect of RER volatility but suggest that its magnitude depends mainly on the extent of financial constraints. While firms tend to export less and fewer products to destinations with higher exchange rate volatility, this negative effect is even stronger for financially vulnerable firms. Also financial development appears to dampen this negative impact, especially on the intensive margin of export.

These results suggest that the development of credit markets would help firms to overcome the additional export sunk cost related to RER volatility. It would support the expansion of firms' exports particularly to those destinations characterized by RER-related uncertainty. More gen-

¹⁶We use GeoDist dataset (Mayer and Zignago, 2011), available at http://www.cepii.fr/francgraph/bdd/distances.htm.

erally, our study emphasizes that emerging countries should be careful when relaxing their exchange rate regime. Hard fixed pegs for developing countries are certainly not always a panacea, but moving to a fully floating regime without the adequate level of financial development could also prove to be very hazardous for trade performance.

REFERENCES

- Aghion Philippe, Philippe Bacchetta, Romain Rancière and Kenneth Rogoff, 2009, "Exchange rate volatility and productivity growth : The role of financial development", Journal of Monetary Economics, 56, 494-513.
- Ahmed, Shaghil, 2009, "Are Chinese Exports Sensitive to Changes in the Exchange Rate?" International Finance Discussion Papers 987. Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System (U.S.).
- Ahn JaeBin, Amit K. Khandelwal and Shang-Jin Wei, 2011, "The role of intermediaries in facilitating trade", *Journal of International Economics* 84, 73–85
- Aizenman, Joshua and Nancy Marion, 1999, "Volatility and Investment: Interpreting Evidence from Developing Countries," Economica, London School of Economics and Political Science, vol. 66(262), May, pages 157-79.
- Baum Christopher F., Mustafa Caglayan and Neslihan Ozkan, 2004, "Nonlinear effects of exchange rate volatility on the volume of bilateral exports," Journal of Applied Econometrics, vol. 19(1), pages 1-23.
- Benhima Kenza, 2012, "Exchange Rate Volatility and Productivity Growth: The Role of Liability Dollarization", Open Economies Review, vol. 23(3), pages 501-529.
- Berman Nicolas and Jérôme Héricourt, 2010, "Financial Factors and the Margins of Trade: Evidence from Cross-Country Firm-Level Data", Journal of Development Economics 93(2), pages 206-217.
- Berman Nicolas, Philippe Martin and Thierry Mayer, 2012, "How do different exporters react to exchange rate changes? Theory, empirics and aggregate implications", Quarterly Journal of Economics 127(1): 437-492.
- Bloom Nick, Stephen Bond and John Van Reenen, 2007, "Uncertainty and Investment Dynamics", Review of Economic Studies, Wiley Blackwell, vol. 74(2), pages 391-415.
- Broda Christian and John Romalis, 2010, "Identifying the Relationship Between Trade and Exchange Rate Volatility", NBER Chapters, in: Commodity Prices and Markets, East Asia Seminar on Economics, Volume 20, pages 79-110. National Bureau of Economic Research, Inc.
- Byrne, Joseph P., Fiess, Norbert and MacDonald, Ronald, 2011. "The global dimension to fiscal sustainability," Journal of Macroeconomics, vol. 33(2), pages 137-150, June.
- Caglayan, Mustafa and Firat Demir, 2012, "Firm Productivity, Exchange Rate Movements, Sources of Finance and Export Orientation," MPRA Paper 37397, University Library of Munich, Germany.
- Cheung Yin-Wong, Menzie D. Chinn and XingWang Qian, 2012. "Are Chinese Trade Flows Different?," NBER Working Papers 17875, National Bureau of Economic Research, Inc.
- Demers, Michel, 1991, "Investment under Uncertainty, Irreversibility and the Arrival of Information over Time," Review of Economic Studies, Wiley Blackwell, vol. 58(2), pages 333-50, April.
- Dominguez Kathryn M. E. and Linda L. Tesar, 2001. "A Reexamination of Exchange-Rate

Exposure," American Economic Review, American Economic Association, vol. 91(2), pages 396-399, May.

- Ethier, Wilfred, 1973. "International Trade and the Forward Exchange Market," American Economic Review, American Economic Association, vol. 63(3), pages 494-503.
- Freund Caroline, Chang Hong and Shang-Jin Wei, 2011, "China Trade Response to Exchange Rate", mimeo.
- Froot, Kenneth, 1989. "Consistent covariance matrix estimation with cross-sectional dependence and heteroskedasticity in financial data", Journal of Financial and Quantitative Analysis, vol. 24, pages 333–335.
- Gaulier Guillaume and Soledad Zignago, 2010, "BACI: International Trade Database at the Product-Level. The 1994-2007 Version," Working Papers 2010-23, CEPII research center.
- Greenaway, David. and Richard A. Kneller, 2007. Firm heterogeneity, exporting and foreign direct investment Economic Journal. 117(517), F134–F161
- Hodrick, Robert and Prescott, Edward, 1997, "Post-war U.S. business cycles: An empirical investigation", Journal of Money, Credit and Banking, 29 (1), 1-16.
- Kevin B. Grier and Aaron D. Smallwood, 2007. "Uncertainty and Export Performance: Evidence from 18 Countries," Journal of Money, Credit and Banking, Blackwell Publishing, vol. 39(4), pages 965-979, 06.
- Kroszner, Randall, Laeven, Luc and Daniela Klingebiel, 2007, Banking Crises, Financial Dependence, and Growth, Journal of Financial Economics 84(1), 187-228.
- Li Hongbin, Hong Ma, Yuan Xu and Yanyan Xiong, 2012, "How do exchange rate movements affect Chinese exports? A firm-level investigation", mimeo, School of Economics and Management, Tsinghua University.
- Manova, Kalina Shang-Jin Wei and Zhiwei Zhang, 2011, "Firm exports and multinational activity under credit constraints", NBER Working Paper No. 16905. China.
- Marquez Jaime and John W. Schindler, 2007, "Review of International Economics", Vol. 15, No. 5, pp. 837-853.
- Mayer, Thierry and Soledad Zignago, 2011, "Notes on CEPII's Distances Measures : The GeoDist Database", CEPII working paper N 2011-25.
- Moulton, Brent R., 1990, "An illustration of a pitfall in estimating the effects of aggregate variables on micro unit", The Review of Economics and Statistics 72 (2), 334–338.
- Park Albert, Dean Yang, Xinzheng Shi and Yuan Jiang, 2010, "Exporting and Firm Performance: Chinese Exporters and the Asian Financial Crisis," The Review of Economics and Statistics, MIT Press, vol. 92(4), pages 822-842, November.
- Pindyck, Robert S., 1988, "Irreversible Investment, Capacity Choice, and the Value of the Firm," American Economic Review, 78 (5), 969-85.
- Pindyck, Robert S., 1991, "Irreversibility, Uncertainty, and Investment," Journal of Economic Literature, American Economic Association, vol. 29(3), 1110-48.
- Pindyck Robert S. and Andrés Solimano, 1993, "Economic Instability and Aggregate Investment," NBER Chapters, in: NBER Macroeconomics Annual 1993, vol. 8, pages 259-318

National Bureau of Economic Research, Inc.

- Rajan, Raghuram G. and Luigi, Zingales, 1998, "Financial Dependence and Growth," American Economic Review, American Economic Association, vol. 88(3), pages 559-86, June.
- Ramey, Garey and Valerie A. Ramey, 1995, "Cross-Country Evidence on the Link between Volatility and Growth", American Economic Review, American Economic Association, vol. 85(5), pages 1138-51, December.
- Rose, Andrew, 2000, "One money, one market: the effect of common currencies on trade", Economic Policy, vol. 15(30), pages 7-45.
- Schnabl Gunther, 2007, "Exchange rate volatility and growth in small open economies at the EMU periphery", European Central Bank working paper, 773.
- Stiglitz, Joseph E. and Weiss, Andrew, 1981, "Credit Rationing in Markets with Imperfect Information," American Economic Review, American Economic Association, vol. 71(3), pages 393-410, June.

APPENDIX

$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	Dependent variable			Log Exp	Log Export value				Log	Nb of exp	Log Nb of exported products	lucts	
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$		(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(2)	(9)	(2)	(8)	(6)	(10)	(11)	(12)
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	RER volatility (α)		-0.422 ^a	-0.324 ^a	0.175	0.025	-0.036		-0.138^{b}	-0.110^{c}	0.007	0.000	-0.049
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$			(0.123)	(0.109)	(0.209)	(0.166)	(0.138)		(0.065)	(0.061)	(0.101)	(0.083)	(0.087)
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	Ln country GDP	0.316^{a}	0.307^{a}	0.111^{c}	0.110^{c}	0.111^{c}	0.111^{c}	0.131^{a}	0.128^{a}	0.071^{a}	0.071^{a}	0.071^{a}	0.071^{a}
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$		(0.067)	(0.065)	(0.062)	(0.062)	(0.062)	(0.062)	(0.029)	(0.028)	(0.025)	(0.025)	(0.025)	(0.025)
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	Ln country price index	0.029^{c}	0.030^{c}	0.047^{a}	0.047^{a}	0.047^{a}	0.047^{a}	0.024^{a}	0.024^{a}	0.029^{a}	0.029^{a}	0.029^{a}	0.029^{a}
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$		(0.015)	(0.015)	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.004)
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Ln country-sector imports			0.279^{a}	0.279^{a}	0.279^{a}	0.279^{a}			0.080^{a}	0.080^{a}	0.080^{a}	0.080^{a}
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$				(0.013)	(0.013)	(0.013)	(0.013)			(0.007)	(0.007)	(0.007)	(0.007)
rability(β) (0.360) (1.331) (3.247) (0.138) (0.138) (0.679) 0 cts \overline{P} <td>RER Volatility \times</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>-1.342^a</td> <td>-4.648^{a}</td> <td>-11.671^a</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>-0.313^{b}</td> <td>-1.460^{b}</td> <td>-2.450^{c}</td>	RER Volatility \times				-1.342 ^a	-4.648^{a}	-11.671 ^a				-0.313^{b}	-1.460^{b}	-2.450^{c}
cts Firm-country fixed effect and sector-year 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.02 0.02 0.02 ns $3,731,351$ $1,128,873$ $1,128,873$ $1,128,873$	Fin. Vulnerability(β)				(0.360)	(1.331)	(3.247)				(0.138)	(0.679)	(1.298)
0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.02 <th< td=""><td>Fixed Effects</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>Firm-cour</td><td>itry fixed ef</td><td>fect and se</td><td>ctor-year</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></th<>	Fixed Effects					Firm-cour	itry fixed ef	fect and se	ctor-year				
	R-squared	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02
	Observations						3,731	,351					
	Number of firm-country pairs						1,128	,873					

• Notes: Heteroskedasticity-robust standard errors are reported in parentheses. Standard errors are clustered at province level; ^t tively denote significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% levels.

CEPII, WP No 2012 – 35

(excluding intermediaries)	
volatility	
performance and ER	
Table 11 – Firm-country export]	

Dependent variable		Lo	Log Export value	alue			Log Nb (Log Nb of exported products	l products	
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(9)	(2)	(8)	(6)	(10)
Financial indicator			Ext dep	Intang.	R&D int			Ext dep	Intang.	R&D int
RER volatility (α)	-0.457^{a}	-0.336^{a}	0.227	0.002	0.013	-0.112^{c}	-0.095	0.043	-0.021	-0.037
<u>)</u>	(0.128)	(0.108)	(0.248)	(0.185)	(0.167)	(0.065)	(0.061)	(0.100)	(0.080)	(0.090)
Ln country GDP (0.291^{a}	0.037	0.036	0.036	0.036	0.075^{b}	0.039	0.039	0.039	0.039
<u> </u>	(0.068)	(0.071)	(0.071)	(0.071)	(0.071)	(0.030)	(0.023)	(0.023)	(0.023)	(0.023)
Ln country price index (0.032^{b}	0.056^{a}	0.056^{a}	0.056^{a}	0.056^{a}	0.025^{a}	0.028^{a}	0.028^{a}	0.028^{a}	0.028^{a}
)	(0.013)	(0.013)	(0.013)	(0.013)	(0.013)	(0.003)	(0.003)	(0.003)	(0.003)	(0.003)
Ln country-sector imports		0.374^{a}	0.373^{a}	0.374^{a}	0.373^{a}		0.054^{a}	0.054^{a}	0.054^{a}	0.054^{a}
		(0.015)	(0.015)	(0.015)	(0.015)		(0.012)	(0.012)	(0.012)	(0.012)
RER Volatility \times			-1.438^{a}	-4.461 ^a	-13.300^{a}			-0.351^{b}	-0.973	-2.206
Fin. Vulnerability(β)			(0.448)	(1.545)	(4.205)			(0.133)	(0.653)	(1.481)
Fixed Effects				Щ	Firm-country fixed effect	fixed effe	ct			
R-squared	0.04	0.04	0.04	0.04	0.04	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02
Observations					3,176,864	,864				
Number of firm-country pairs					988,612	612				

respectively denote significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% levels.

				Inder cypul	LOG AVLIAGE EXPOIL VALUE-MULT EXPOIL VALUE / 140 OI EXPOILED PLOUDER	n vaput ve	IUUU / INU UI	n cyput war	for a connected		
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(9)	(2)	(8)	(6)	(10)	(11)
Financial indicator			Ext dep	Intang.	R&D int			External dependence	ependence		
RER volatility (α)	-0.194^{a}	-0.198^{a}	0.304^{c}	0.095	0.167	0.399^{b}	0.329^{b}	0.329^{b}	0.237	0.220	0.253^c
	(0.067)	(0.065)	(0.155)	(0.109)	(0.104)	(0.181)	(0.141)	(0.141)	(0.169)	(0.147)	(0.148)
Ln country GDP	0.007	(0.050.0)	(0.050.0)	(050.0)	(0.050 0)	-0.041	-0.020	-0.020	-0.020	(0.020)	-0.028
Ln country price index	(0000)	0.023^{c}	(0.023^{c})	0.023^{c}	0.023^{c}	0.016	0.023^{c}	0.023^{c}	0.023^{c}	0.023^{c}	0.023^{c}
		(0.012)	(0.012)	(0.012)	(0.012)	(0.016)	(0.012)	(0.012)	(0.012)	(0.012)	(0.012)
Ln country-sector imports	0.286^{a}	0.290^{a}	0.289^{a}	0.290^{a}	0.289^{a}	0.340^{a}	0.289^{a}	0.289^{a}	0.289^{a}	0.287^{a}	0.287^{a}
	(0.017)	(0.019)	(0.018)	(0.019)	(0.018)	(0.025)	(0.018)	(0.018)	(0.018)	(0.018)	(0.018)
NEK VOIAUIILY × FIII. VUINETADIILY (p)			-1.349" (0.346)	-0.890- (1.094)	-14.790°	-1.422 (0.380)	-1.85/~ (0.356)	-1.849" (0.362)	(0.472)	-1.13/2 (0.341)	(0.354)
GDP volatility						-0.995^{a}					
						(0.243)					
GDP Volatility×Fin. vulnerability						-1.077					
						(0.4.0)	1 0070				
KEK VOIGUII $ty \times Fm$. Vumerablii $ty \times$ Hiøh Fin Devt (above median)							1.080				
RER Volatility×Fin. vulnerability ×							(0.110)	1.109^{a}			
High Fin. Devt (above mean)								(0.177)			
RER Volatility \times Fin. vulnerability \times								~	6.061^{a}	2.743^{a}	2.686^{a}
Fin. Devt (δ)									(1.695)	(0.827)	(0.824)
Financial Development									-0.004	-0.088^{b}	
									(0.023)	(0.035)	
RER Volatility × Fin. Devt (γ)									-1.780^{a}	-0.543^{c}	-0.669
1 - - - -									(0.639)	(0.311)	(0.407)
Financial vulnerability \times Fin. Devi										0.216	0.229
Eivad Effante					Eirm 20	Eim anntwi fivad affaat	l affant			(071.0)	(701.0)
	000	000	000							000	000
R-squared	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02
Observations						3,731,351					
Number of firm-country pairs						1,128,873					

CEPII, WP No 2012 – 35

Exchange rate volatility, financial constraints and trade...

Dependent variable					Log total	Log total export value	Ie		
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(2)	(9)	(2)	(8)	(6)
Province-level geographical indicator	Co	Coastal location	on	We	Western location	ion		Distance to partner	bartner
RER volatility (α)	0.702^{a}	0.790^{b}	0.807^{b}	0.378	0.265	0.280	18.340^{a}	19.028^{a}	18.426^{a}
	(0.246)	(0.330)	(0.337)	(0.249)	(0.239)	(0.233)	(5.786)	(5.710)	(5.445)
Ln country GDP	0.060	0.059	0.049	0.061	0.059	0.049	0.041	0.039	0.029
	(0.068)	(0.068)	(0.069)	(0.068)	(0.068)	(0.069)	(0.073)	(0.073)	(0.074)
Ln country price index	0.050^{a}	0.050^{a}	0.050^{a}	0.050^{a}	0.049^{a}	0.050^{a}	0.053^{a}	0.052^{a}	0.052^{a}
	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.015)	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.015)	(0.015)	(0.015)	(0.016)
Ln country-sector imports	0.356^{a}	0.354^{a}	0.358^{a}	0.356^{a}	0.354^{a}	0.358^{a}	0.353^{a}	0.351^{a}	0.354^{a}
	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.013)	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.013)	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.013)
RER Volatility × Fin. vulnerability (β)	-2.026^{a}	-2.483^{a}	-2.262^{a}	-1.857 ^a	-1.567 ^a	-1.563^{a}	-23.007^{b}	-25.357^{b}	-22.903^{b}
	(0.644)	(0.754)	(0.691)	(0.482)	(0.479)	(0.467)	(9.573)	(9.739)	(9.445)
RER Volatility × Fin. Devt (γ)		-1.021^{c}	-1.157^{c}		-0.700	-0.793		-0.755^{c}	-0.853^{c}
		(0.537)	(0.617)		(0.453)	(0.575)		(0.375)	(0.493)
RER Volatility \times Financial vulnerability \times		3.568^{b}	3.301^{b}		3.105^{b}	2.941^{b}		3.234^{a}	3.055^{a}
Fin. Devt (δ)		(1.397)	(1.312)		(1.235)	(1.161)		(1.111)	(1.051)
Financial Development		-0.009			-0.015			-0.015	
		(0.055)			(0.056)			(0.054)	
Financial vulnerability \times Fin. Devt		0.252	0.252^{c}		0.262^c	0.259^{c}		0.262^{c}	0.259^{c}
		(0.149)	(0.141)		(0.145)	(0.137)		(0.144)	(0.136)
Financial vulnerability \times geographical	0.219	1.139	0.899	-1.476	-2.066	-2.172 ^c	2.374^{b}	2.670^{b}	2.395^{b}
indicator	(0.872)	(0.914)	(0.893)	(1.439)	(1.320)	(1.228)	(1.029)	(1.068)	(1.038)
RER Volatility × geographical	-0.427	-0.681	-0.710	0.668	0.788	0.676	-2.023^{a}	-2.113^{a}	-2.045^{a}
indicator	(0.360)	(0.422)	(0.439)	(0.865)	(0.848)	(0.777)	(0.630)	(0.628)	(0.601)
Province-year Fixed Effects	ou	no	yes	no	ou	yes	ou	ou	yes
Fixed Effects					irm-count	Firm-country fixed effect	fect		
R-squared	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.03
Observations					3,7	3,731,351			
Number of firm-country pairs					1,12	1,128,873			

nerformance and ER volatility : robustness to trade costs provies exnort country Firm Table 13 -

CEPII, WP No 2012 – 35

32

LIST OF WORKING PAPERS RELEASED BY CEPII

An Exhaustive list is available on the website: <u>\\www.cepii.fr</u>.

No	Tittle	Authors
2012-34	Multinational Retailers and Home Country Exports	A. Cheptea, C. Emlinger & K. Latouche
2012-33	Food Prices and Inflation Targeting in Emerging Economies	M. Pourroy, B. Carton & D. Coulibaly
2012-32	Fiscal Consolidations and Banking Stability	J. Cimadomo, S. Hauptmeier & T. Zimmermann
2012-31	The Contribution of the Yen Appreciation since 2007 to the Japanese Economic Debacle	W. Thorbecke
2012-30	Are the Benefits of Exports Support Durable?	O. Cadot, A. M. Fernandes, J. Gourdon & A. Mattoo
2012-29	Les dessous de la dette publique japonaise	E. Dourille-Feer
2012-28	Invoicing Currency, Firm Size, and Hedging	J. Martin & I. Méjean
2012-27	Product Relatedness and Firm Exports in China	S. Poncet & F. Starosta de Waldemar
2012-26	Export Upgrading and Growth: the Prerequisite of Domestic Embeddedness	S. Poncet & F. Starosta de Waldemar
2012-25	Time to Ship During Financial Crises	N. Berman, J. de Sousa P. Martin & T. Mayer
2012-24	Foreign Ownership Wage Premium: Does financial Health Matter?	M. Bas

No	Tittle	Authors
2012-23	Tax Reform and Coordination in a Currency Union	B. Carton
2012-22	The Unequal Effects of Financial Development on Firms' Growth in India	M. Bas & A. Berthou
2012-21	Pegging Emerging Currencies in the Face of Dollar Swings	V. Coudert, C. Couharde & V. Mignon
2012-20	On the Links between Stock and Comodity Markets' Volatility	A. Creti, M. Joëts & V. Mignon
2012-19	European Export Performance, Angela Cheptea	A. Cheptea, L. Fontagné & S. Zignago
2012-18	The Few Leading the Many: Foreign Affiliates and Business Cycle Comovement	J. Kleinert, J. Martin & F. Toubal
2012-17	Native Language, Spoken Language, Translation and Trade	J. Melitz & F. Toubal
2012-16	Assessing the Price-Raising Effect of Non-Tariff Measures in Africa	O.Cadot & J.Gourdon
2012-15	International Migration and Trade Agreements: the New Role of PTAs	G. Orefice
2012-14	Scanning the Ups and Downs of China's Trade Imbalances	F. Lemoine & D. Ünal
2012-13	Revisiting the Theory of Optimum Currency Areas: Is the CFA Franc Zone Sustainable?	C. Couharde, I. Coulibaly, D. Guerreiro & V. Mignon
2012-12	Macroeconomic Transmission of Eurozone Shocks to Emerging Economies	B. Erten
2012-11	The fiscal Impact of Immigration in France: a Generational Accounting Approach	X. Chojnicki
2012-10	MAcMap-HS6 2007, an Exhaustive and Consistent Measure of Applied Protection in 2007	H. Guimbard, S. Jean, M. Mimouni & X. Pichot

No	Tittle	Authors
2012-09	Regional Integration and Natural Resources: Who Benefits? Evidence from MENA	C. Carrère, J. Gourdon & M. Olarreaga
2012-08	A Foreign Direct Investment Database for Global CGE Models	C. Gouël, H. Guimbard & D. Laborde
2012-07	On Currency Misalignments within the Euro Area	V. Coudert, C. Couharde & V. Mignon
2012-06	How Frequently Firms Export? Evidence from France	G. Békés, L. Fontagné, B. Muraközy & V. Vicard
2012-05	Fiscal Sustainability in the Presence of Systemic Banks: the Case of EU Countries	A. Bénassy-Quéré & G. Roussellet
2012-04	Low-Wage Countries' Competition, Reallocation across Firms and the Quality Content of Exports	J. Martin & I. Méjean
2012-03	The Great Shift: Macroeconomic Projections for the World Economy at the 2050 Horizon	J. Fouré, A. Bénassy-Quéré & L. Fontagné
2012-02	The Discriminatory Effect of Domestic Regulations on International Services Trade: Evidence from Firm- Level Data	M. Crozet, E. Milet & D. Mirza
2012-01	Optimal food price stabilization in a small open developing country	C. Gouël & S. Jean
2011-33	Export Dynamics and Sales at Home	N. Berman, A. Berthou & J. Héricourt
2011-32	Entry on Difficult Export Markets by Chinese Domestic Firms: The Role of Foreign Export Spillovers	F. Mayneris & S. Poncet
2011-31	French Firms at the Conquest of Asian Markets: The Role of Export Spillovers	F. Mayneris & S. Poncet
2011-30	Environmental Policy and Trade Performance: Evidence from China	L. Hering & S. Poncet

No	Tittle	Authors
2011-29	Immigration, Unemployment and GDP in the Host Country: Bootstrap Panel Granger Causality Analysis on OECD Countries	E. Boubtane D. Coulibaly & C. Rault
2011-28	Index Trading and Agricultural Commodity Prices: A Panel Granger Causality Analysis	G. Capelle-Blancard & D. Coulibaly
2011-27	The Impossible Trinity Revised: An Application to China	B. Carton
2011-26	Isolating the Network Effect of Immigrants on Trade	M. Aleksynska & G. Peri
2011-25	Notes on CEPII's Distances Measures: The GeoDist Database	T. Mayer & S. Zignago
2011-24	Estimations of Tariff Equivalents for the Services Sectors	L. Fontagné, A. Guillin & C. Mitaritonna
2011-23	Economic Impact of Potential Outcome of the DDA	Y. Decreux & L. Fontagné
2011-22	More Bankers, more Growth? Evidence from OECD Countries	G. Capelle-Blancard & C. Labonne
2011-21	EMU, EU, Market Integration and Consumption Smoothing	A. Christev & J. Mélitz
2011-20	Real Time Data and Fiscal Policy Analysis	J. Cimadomo
2011-19	On the inclusion of the Chinese renminbi in the SDR basket	A. Bénassy-Quéré & D. Capelle
2011-18	Unilateral trade reform, Market Access and Foreign Competition: the Patterns of Multi-Product Exporters	M. Bas & P. Bombarda
2011-17	The "Forward Premium Puzzle" and the Sovereign Default Risk	V. Coudert & V. Mignon
2011-16	Occupation-Education Mismatch of Immigrant Workers in Europe: Context and Policies	M. Aleksynska & A. Tritah

No	Tittle	Authors
2011-15	Does Importing More Inputs Raise Exports? Firm Level Evidence from France	M. Bas & V. Strauss-Kahn
2011-14	Joint Estimates of Automatic and Discretionary Fiscal Policy: the OECD 1981-2003	J. Darby & J. Mélitz
2011-13	Immigration, vieillissement démographique et financement de la protection sociale : une évaluation par l'équilibre général calculable appliqué à la France	X. Chojnicki & L. Ragot
2011-12	The Performance of Socially Responsible Funds: Does the Screening Process Matter?	G. Capelle-Blancard & S. Monjon
2011-11	Market Size, Competition, and the Product Mix of Exporters	T. Mayer, M. Melitz & G. Ottaviano
2011-10	The Trade Unit Values Database	A. Berthou & C. Emlinger
2011-09	Carbon Price Drivers: Phase I versus Phase II Equilibrium	A. Creti, PA. Jouvet & V. Mignon
2011-08	Rebalancing Growth in China: An International Perspective	A. Bénassy-Quéré, B. Carton & L. Gauvin
2011-07	Economic Integration in the EuroMed: Current Status and Review of Studies	J. Jarreau
2011-06	The Decision to Import Capital Goods in India: Firms' Financial Factors Matter	A. Berthou & M. Bas
2011-05	FDI from the South: the Role of Institutional Distance and Natural Resources	M. Aleksynska & O. Havrylchyk
2011-04b	What International Monetary System for a fast- changing World Economy?	A. Bénassy-Quéré & J. Pisani-Ferry
2011-04 a	Quel système monétaire international pour une économie mondiale en mutation rapide ?	A. Bénassy-Quéré & J. Pisani-Ferry
2011-03	China's Foreign Trade in the Perspective of a more Balanced Economic Growth	G. Gaulier, F. Lemoine & D. Ünal

Performance

No	Tittle	Authors
2011-02	The Interactions between the Credit Default Swap and the Bond Markets in Financial Turmoil	V. Coudert & M. Gex
2011-01	Comparative Advantage and Within-Industry Firms	M. Crozet & F. Trionfetti

Organisme public d'étude et de recherche en économie internationale, le CEPII est placé auprès du Centre d'Analyse Stratégique. Son programme de travail est fixé par un conseil composé de responsables de l'administration et de personnalités issues des entreprises, des organisations syndicales et de l'Université.

Les *documents de travail* du CEPII mettent à disposition du public professionnel des travaux effectués au CEPII, dans leur phase d'élaboration et de discussion avant publication définitive. Les *documents de travail* sont publiés sous la responsabilité de la direction du CEPII et n'engagent ni le conseil du Centre, ni le Centre d'Analyse Stratégique. Les opinions qui y sont exprimées sont celles des auteurs.

Les *documents de travail* du CEPII sont disponibles sur le site : http://www.cepii.fr.